MINUTES OF THE 42nd ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION
Thursday, 28th October 2004
Board Room, Commission Premises, Jervis House, Dublin 1
PRESENT
Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Clodach McGrory 
Maureen Harding Clark

William Binchy  (Arrived at 12.15pm)
Mervyn Taylor

Suzanne Egan

Martin Collins

Katherine Zappone (Departed at 11.40am)
Robert Daly
Olive Braiden

Staff
Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

APOLOGIES
Commissioners

Gerard Quinn

Nuala Kelly

Michael Farrell

Tom O’Higgins

Fionnuala Ní Aoláin

Prior to the meeting Professor Robert Daly gave a presentation on posttraumatic stress disorder.
1.0       Minutes of the 41st Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
In relation to item 4.2 it was noted that the Disability Bill had now been referred to the Commission by the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform for its observations thereon.
2.2
In relation to item 7.3 it was noted that there had not been any developments.

2.3
In relation to the Disability Bill it was agreed that the President would act as the convenor, pro tem, of the Disability Committee and convene a meeting to consider the Draft Observations on the Bill.

3.0
Report of the Chief Executive
3.1
The Chief Executive presented her written report.

3.2
In relation to the Conference being organised by the office of the Disability Ombudsman in Stockholm the Chief Executive informed the meeting that Katherine Zappone had indicated her willingness to attend on behalf of the Commission and this was agreed.
3.3
The Chief Executive spoke to the draft Memorandum of Understanding  between the Commission and the Equality Authority which had been previously circulated. The draft was approved.
3.4
In relation to the additional post of Assistant Human Rights Awareness Officer, the Commission approved the job description and the seeking of the necessary consents from the relevant Ministers.
3.5
The Chief Executive spoke in relation to the IPA briefing which occurred on the 27th and noted that she had found it very useful. Matters raised at the meeting included a code of conduct for Commissioners, risk management, financial controls and whistleblowing. It was agreed that another session would be held in the New Year for those Commissioners who had not attended the briefing. Robert Daly noted that he had also found it very useful.

3.6 The Chief Executive requested a volunteer for the next pre-plenary seminar.

3.7
In relation to meetings of Committees of the Commission, the Chief Executive 

requested that, in so far as possible, meetings be held earlier in the month. 

3.8
The Chief Executive drew attention to the distribution at the meeting of a  timetable on Ireland’s Reports to the U.N. treaty-monitoring bodies, as requested.

4.0 Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
The President reported on the meeting recently held with the UK Parliamentary Joint Committee on Human Rights. He noted that his informal feedback had been positive.

4.2
He indicated that he had received an invitation to meet with the British Irish Interparlimentary Body and requested that interested Commissioners contact him. No date has been fixed.

4.3 
He indicated that he had also received an invitation to appear before the Oireachtas Sub-Committee on Human Rights and requested that interested Commissioners contact him. Again no date has been fixed.

4.4
The President noted that he had been personally invited by the Director to visit the Central Mental Hospital.  He had also been invited by the Inspector of Prisons to visit St. Patrick’s Institution. He had further been invited to visit Templemore Garda Training College. He noted that he had regular meetings with both the Ombudsman and the Children’s Ombudsman.

4.5
He noted the small group established to discuss the Away Day would shortly meet and that they would then revert to plenary.
5.0
Reports from Committees
(i) Committee on the Administration of Justice
5.1
It was noted that the Commission’s observations on the Criminal Justice Bill had been finalised and would shortly be submitted to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.
5.2
In relation to allegations in relation to a certain juvenile detention centre the President noted that Michael Farrell had spoken to the Solicitor concerned and that correspondence with the Commission was not intended as a formal request to the Commission to conduct an inquiry. It was noted that the solicitor concerned would write to the Commission to clarify matters.

5.3
The President indicated that he would welcome suggestions in relation to the Business Plan for 2005.

(ii) Research Committee

5.4
It was noted that Fionnuala Ní Aoláin would convene a meeting of the Committee shortly.

(iii) Racism Committee

5.5
This Committee had not met.

(iv) Gender and Women’s Rights Committee

5.6
Katherine Zappone reported that the Committee had met and considered two further draft chapters of the Commission’s shadow report to the CEDAW Committee, one on women and poverty and the other on monitoring mechanisms.

5.7
She also indicated that the Committee had considered the overall approach to be taken once the shadow report is finalised.

5.8
She indicated that the Committee considered some research topics.
6.0
Reports from Meetings and Conferences
6.1
Note was taken of the holding of the annual joint human rights conference with the Law Society on 16 October 2004.   The Commission expressed its satisfaction with the conference.

6.2
The President informed Commissioners that he had spoken at a conference organised by University College Cork on the Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland.

6.3
Suzanne Egan informed Commissioners that she had attended the Sweet and Maxwell conference in London in a personal capacity.
7.0
Draft Prison Rules

The Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer jointed the meeting at this stage.
7.1
It was noted that the document previously circulated had been recently considered by the Committee on the Administration of Justice and that there were some further suggested changes. Roisin Hennessy spoke to the draft observations and it was agreed that Suzanne Egan, Maureen Harding Clark and Robert Daly would, immediately after plenary, communicate any suggestions to Roisin. 

7.2
It was further agreed that the finalised observations would then be sent to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform. It was noted that as the draft Rules were received on a confidential basis the Commission’s observations thereon would also be confidential and not published until such time as the Rules were officially published.
8.0
Criminal Justice Bill
8.1
It was noted that the document previously circulated had been recently considered by the Committee on the Administration of Justice and that there were some further suggested changes. Roisin Hennessy spoke to the draft observations and the observations were approved. It was agreed that the President would send the observations to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform the following day and that they would be published the following week.

9.0
Recognition of Same Sex Partners
9.1 
It was noted that there had been a good debate on the issues at the recent conference with the Law Society. It was agreed that the matter be referred to the Gender and Women’s Rights Committee for further discussion. It was further agreed that any Commissioners who wished were welcome to contribute on this issue.

10.0 
Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting
(i) Research Committee

11.0 AOB
11.1
Commissioner Collins informed Commissioners as to recent events in Dunsink Lane.  The Commission expressed its support for the Commissioner.

There being no further business the meeting ended at approximately 12.30pm.
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